Aurora Village Board
Aurora, New York 13026

Minutes
Regular Monthly Meeting 

October 21, 2009
Present – Mayor Tom Gunderson, Trustees Janet Murphy, George Farenthold, Jim Chase and Lili MacCormick.

Also Present – Village Clerk Dee Nance, Treasurer Deborah Brooks, Code Enforcement Officer, Mick Piechuta.

Members of the Public – David Brooks, Jean Potter, John Place.

Regular Monthly Meeting

Mayor Gunderson called the meeting to order at 7:02 PM and led the room in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Trustee Farenthold reminded those present that he is married to Lisa Marsh Ryerson, President of Wells College.

Mayor Gunderson asked for approval of the September 16, 2009 regular meeting minutes.  A motion of acceptance was made by Trustee Murphy; seconded by Trustee Chase.  Motion carried 5:0.
Changes to the agenda – Mayor Gunderson read a letter from the United Ministry Church of Aurora requesting an adjustment to their fourth quarter water and sewer bill, which for undetermined reasons was ten times higher than normal.

Mayor Gunderson read a letter from the Cayuga County Civil Service Commission notifying the village that they had approved our “New Position Duties Statement” for a Code and Zoning Enforcement Officer.  The new position has been classified as “Code Enforcement Officer PT.”  A copy of job specifications for this position was enclosed.

Mayor Gunderson read identical letters from two groups of Sunset Beach residents requesting sewer lines in addition to the water lines already approved by the Village Board of Trustees.  Jean S. Potter and Raymond J. Stout signed the first letter.  Raymond J. Stout, Elizabeth A. Bragg, Martha A. Congleton, and Karen R. Hynson signed the second.

Announcements – Clerk Nance reported on the recent purchase of two computers for the Village Office.  She purchased a Dell desktop PC for the office and a Dell laptop for the Code Enforcement Officer.  Clerk Nance will also use the laptop for taking minutes at board meetings.  Clerk Nance felt she had gotten good prices through the state bid contracts.  The desktop was $579.00 and the laptop was $629.00.  The state bidders had anticipated her concerns about operating systems.  The computers both came with Windows XP already installed, disks for Windows Vista and complimentary upgrades to Windows 7.

Clerk Nance reported that Trustee Farenthold had alerted her to a new website called “Follow the Freedom Trail.”  The website highlights stops on the Underground Railroad located around Cayuga County.  Clerk Nance has asked Jacci Farlow to place a link to the Freedom Trail website on the Village’s webpage.

Clerk Nance reported that she had created a Records Destruction Authorization form for the disposal of records that have passed their retention periods.  The form requires the signature of the Records Management Officer, (Clerk Nance) a witness (Deputy Clerk Brooks) and the mayor (Tom Gunderson).  The first records slated for disposal are the

micro cassette recordings from September 1995 through October 2004.  These cassettes are long past their four month retention period.

Visitor Recognition – Mayor Gunderson reminded those present that the Village Board has instituted a new five-minute speaking rule for public comments.

John Place addressed the board on two separate issues.  The first issue was a bill he had received from the Village for repair to broken water pipes in his front yard.  Mr. Place did not feel he was responsible for breaking the pipes and should therefore not be expected to pay for the repairs.  He reported that he was aware of the location of the pipes and was careful to straddle them with the wheels of his truck/camper when he parked it in the front yard for sale.  He noted that the grass surrounding one of the shut-off valves had been noticeably greener for some time, indicating the possible presence of a leak.  He also noted that building contractors had been driving over the pipes, prompting Mr. Place to erect a barrier to prevent them from doing so.  He also reported that he had conferred with local contractor, Dave Reynolds, and was told by Mr. Reynolds that the pipes should have been able to withstand being driven over.  Mr. Place questioned the village’s policy of expecting homeowners to pay for broken water lines. 

Mr. Place was allotted more time to address his second issue, which involved his request for front yard parking in the turnaround area of his driveway.  Mr. Place expressed frustration with the conflicting interpretations of Village Law he received from the Planning Board and the Zoning Board of Appeals.  The Planning Board defined front yard parking as being strictly “in front of the house.”  The Planning Board sent Mr. Place to the Zoning Board of Appeals for a variance on a six foot portion of his turnaround that extended into the “front yard.”  The Zoning Board of Appeals defined the front yard as the area between the street and the house “from lot line to lot line.”  Mr. Place was denied a variance for parking.  Mr. Place complained that unlike other municipalities he is familiar with, the Aurora Village Zoning Law has no appeals process.  When asked for his opinion, Code Enforcement Officer, Mick Piechuta declined to comment on this particular case, but indicated that he finds the Village’s front yard parking ban to be unenforceable and is in the process of drafting a letter to the Village Board asking that the law be removed or amended.  Mr. Piechuta also directed the Board’s attention to Article XI, Section 1103.D.8 which states that the Zoning Board of Appeals may rehear their decisions at their discretion, if the board unanimously agrees to do so, and Section 1103.D.9 which states that “Appeals from decisions of this Board may be made to the State Supreme Court under Article 78 of the New York State Civil Practice Laws And Rules.”   

Treasurer’s Report – Ms. Brooks presented reports for the months of June and July 2009.

Mayor Gunderson presented the budget modifications to the board.  The modifications to the General Fund reflected our need to pay unemployment benefits to a former employee who resigned her position.  Mayor Gunderson stated that he suspects the State of New York is passing some of their financial burden on to municipalities.  

General Fund

$2,344.70 

FROM

A1990.4 – Contingent Account




TO

A9050.8 – Unemployment Insurance

Trustee Farenthold moved approval of the General Fund Budget Modification; seconded by Trustee Chase.  Motion carried 5:0.

Water Fund

RESOLUTION #09-21

WHEREAS the Village Board of Trustees authorized the installation of new water lines at Ethan and Susan MacCormick, 560 Main Street (182.05-1-1) and to the property line of David Fitzgerald, Jr., 313 Main Street (181.08-1-3.1), 

BE IT RESOLVED that the Village Board of Trustees authorizes the Treasurer to transfer funds from Water Repair Reserve CD #1090119 (F232) to F8340.4 Transmission & Distribution – contractual and F8340.2 Transmission & Distribution – equipment.

$10,786.01

FROM 
F5031R – Interfund Transfers Reserves







(F232 – Water Repair Reserve)




TO

F8340.2 – Transmission & Distribution – 






Equipment - $1,852.01






F8340.4 – Transmission &Distribution – 






Contractual - $8,934.00  

Trustee Farenthold moved acceptance of Resolution #09-21; seconded by Trustee MacCormick.  Motion carried 5:0. 

Mayor Gunderson presented the bills for payment on Abstract #5.

General Fund – voucher #’s 147, 150, 153-154, 157-164, 166, 168-169, 171-173, 175-180, 185, 187, 189-191 in the amount of $32,923.16.  Trustee Farenthold moved payment of the General Fund bills; seconded by Trustee MacCormick.  Motion carried 5:0.

Water Fund – voucher #’s 147, 149, 163, 174, 181-184, 188 in the amount of $12,066.30.  Trustee Chase moved payment of the Water Fund Bills; seconded by Trustee Farenthold.  Motion carried 5:0.

Sewer Fund – voucher #’s 145-148, 151-152, 155-156, 161, 163, 165, 167, 170, 186 in the amount of $6,672.54.  Trustee Murphy moved payment of the Sewer Fund bills; seconded by Trustee Farenthold.  Motion carried 5:0.
Annual Report – Ms. Brooks reported that the annual Treasurer’s report was filed on August 24, 2009.
Committee Reports

Buildings and Grounds – Trustee Farenthold reported that the Finger Lakes Cultural & Natural History Museum’s Board of Directors met with the Finger Lakes Institute on Thursday October 15.  Dan Fessenden and Lisa Marsh Ryerson were in attendance.  The museum’s site selection team is coming back to Aurora on October 31st for a second look at the Aurora properties.  Trustee Farenthold speculated that the site selection team is more interested in the Wells College site than the Bush Farm site.  They have expressed an interest in viewing the Bush Farm lands that lay north of Sherwood Road and the adjacent Wells College land that includes the college barn.  The site team intends to make their decision in December and announce the finalist in January 2010.

Trustee Murphy raised questions concerning the village’s infrastructure and our ability to meet the demands of the museum.  She asked her fellow Trustees to explain how the museum will benefit the village.  Discussion ensued.

Trustee MacCormick raised the question of who will pay for upgrades to infrastructure if they become necessary.

Trustee Chase commented that he shared Trustee Murphy’s concerns regarding the village’s infrastructure, and he noted that Aurora residents often are opposed to growth.  He feels, however, that the time may come when the village needs to loosen up its zoning laws to allow for growth and expansion.

Mayor Gunderson felt that Aurora businesses would benefit from the increased tourism the museum would bring, and that the Town of Ledyard needs to prepare as well.  The town will be asked to erect the motels, gas stations, etc. that the Village of Aurora won’t allow.  A joint meeting of the Village Board and the Ledyard Town Board is being considered for late November or early December.

Trustee Farenthold added that there are only three major industries in New York State – Agriculture, Education and Tourism.   Cayuga County Planner, Steve Lynch, is organizing a bus trip on October 30th to the Wild Center in Tupper Lake and the Adirondack Museum in Blue Mountain Lake.  The Finger Lakes Cultural & Natural History Museum is being modeled on these two museums.

Trustee Farenthold also reported on the Upstate Safety Task Force.  The comment period on the trash truck legislation has been extended to November 30th.  Trustee Farenthold is hopeful that the new regulations will go into effect after the 30th.  

Parks and Recreation – Trustee MacCormick had nothing new to report.

Streets and Public Safety – Trustee Chase reported that tree cutting for the bridge project would begin very soon.  He also reported that the speed-monitoring device in front of the Sodexo house is not working well.  The individual assigned to community service for damaging the speed-monitoring device has only worked 8 of his 80 hours.  Arrangements have been made to have him pay us the insurance deductible instead.

Water and Sewer – Trustee Murphy had the same report as Trustee Chase – work on the bridge project will begin soon.
Community Preservation Panel – did not meet in September.

Planning Board – September 9 and September 30 minutes.

Zoning Board of Appeals – minutes of December 5th, 2007.
Code and Zoning Enforcement Officer – monthly report for 9/16/09 through 10/21/09.  Mr. Piechuta reported that he has asked Ms. Holland to speak directly with him when she has a concern, and that he did not want any more calls from her lawyer.  Mick reported that he has been attending Building Code classes in Montour Falls.  He has learned that in order to enforce the village zoning laws he does not need to issue an appearance ticket for town court.  He can issue a summons and violation and have it delivered by the sheriff’s department.  

Village Historian – no report this month.

Old Business – In response to the request from Sunset Beach residents for a sewer line, Mayor Gunderson replied that the village does not have the financial resources in hand to do this job.  The water line alone will cost between $60,000 and $70,000.  Adding a sewer line would double that cost.

Mayor Gunderson proposed that the village hire consultants to help search for grant monies.  He recommended Thoma’s Developmental Consultants out of Cortland whose work he is familiar with.  Trustee MacCormick asked if they could also help identify grant money for the restoration of Patrick Tavern.  Mayor Gunderson replied that they could and that the village board should create a prioritized list of potential projects. Trustee Farenthold said we should move quickly because the Federal stimulus money is out there now, and it may dry up after January. 

Mayor Gunderson sought board approval to contact Thoma’s Developmental Consultants.  Trustee Farenthold moved approval of Mayor Gunderson’s request; seconded by Trustee MacCormick.  Motion carried 5:0.  

The board discussed the request from the United Ministry Church for an adjustment to their water and sewer bill.  Mayor Gunderson said the policy has always been that if the water passed through the meter and did not leak out onto the ground then it was the responsibility of the resident, but he would like to leave the final decision up to Superintendent of Public Works, Kurt Wilmot.  Perhaps a grace period could be granted while Mr. Wilmot investigated the matter.  Trustee Farenthold moved to issue a grace period note to the United Ministry instructing them to pay their water bill by the 31st of October and to pay an average of their last four sewer bills, pending a final decision at the next Village Board meeting; seconded by Chase.  Motion carried 5:0.  Mayor Gunderson added that we could work out a payment schedule in the event they are required to pay the remainder of the charges. 

Trustee Farenthold asked about negotiations for sale of the fire hall to the fire district.  Mayor Gunderson reported that he has drafted a letter and would like the board to review it at their next meeting before he sends it out.

It was reported that the date for “Christmas in Aurora” has been changed to December 11th.

In response to Mr. Place’s comments regarding front yard parking, Trustee MacCormick expressed her displeasure with our current parking regulations.  She thinks they are unfair and need to be changed.

New Business – Mayor Gunderson requested up to $1000 in funds to help finance the field trip to the Wild Center.  Trustee Farenthold moved approval of this request for funding; seconded by Trustee MacCormick.  Motion carried 5:0.

Trustee Murphy moved for adjournment at 8:43 PM; seconded by Trustee MacCormick.  Motion carried 5:0.

Respectfully submitted,

Dee Nance

Village Clerk
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